
    

 
Notice of a public  
Decision Session - Executive Member for Finance and Performance 

 
Meeting to be held in consultation with the Executive Member for 
Housing and Safer Neighbourhoods (for agenda item 4 Extension 
of Hardship Fund Support ) 
 
To: Councillor Ayre (Executive Member for Finance and 

Performance) and Councillor Craghill (Executive Member 
for Housing and Safer Neighbourhoods) 
 

Date: Tuesday, 27 October 2020 
 

Time: 4.00 pm 
 

Venue: Remote Meeting 
 
 

AGENDA 
 
Written representations in respect of items on this agenda should be 
submitted to Democratic Services by 5:00pm on Friday 23 October 
2020. 
 

Notice to Members – Post Decision Calling In: 
 
Members are reminded that, should they wish to call in any item* on 
this agenda, notice must be given to Democratic Services by 4:00pm 
on Thursday 29 October 2020. 
  
*With the exception of matters that have been the subject of a 
previous call in, require Full Council approval or are urgent which are 
not subject to the call-in provisions. Any items that are called in will be 
considered by the Customer and Corporate Services Scrutiny 
Management Committee. 

 
 
 



 

1. Declarations of Interest    
 At this point in the meeting, the Executive Members are asked to 

declare: 

 any personal interests not included on the Register of 
Interests 

 any prejudicial interests or 

 any disclosable pecuniary interests 
which they may have in respect of business on this agenda. 
 

2. Minutes   (Pages 1 - 8) 
 To approve and sign the minutes of the Decision Sessions held on 9 

March 2020 and 7 October 2020. 
 

3. Public Participation    
 At this point in the meeting members of the public who have 

registered to speak can do so. Members of the public may speak 
on agenda items or on matters within the remit of the committee.  
 
Please note that our registration deadlines have changed to 2 
working days before the meeting, in order to facilitate the 
management of public participation at remote meetings. The 
deadline for registering at this meeting is 5:00pm on Friday 23 
October 2020.  
 
To register to speak please visit 
www.york.gov.uk/AttendCouncilMeetings to fill in an online 
registration form. If you have any questions about the registration 
form or the meeting, please contact the Democracy Officer for 
the meeting whose details can be found at the foot of this 
agenda.   
 
Webcasting of Remote Public Meetings 
 
Please note that, subject to available resources, this remote 
public meeting will be webcast including any registered public 
speakers who have given their permission. The remote public 
meeting can be viewed live and on demand at 
www.york.gov.uk/webcasts 
 
During coronavirus, we've made some changes to how we're 
running council meetings. See our coronavirus updates 
(www.york.gov.uk/COVIDDemocracy) for more information on 
meetings and decisions. 
 

http://www.york.gov.uk/AttendCouncilMeetings
http://www.york.gov.uk/webcasts


 

4. Extension of Hardship Fund Support   (Pages 9 - 14) 
 This paper provides the Executive Member for Finance & 

Performance and the Executive Member for Housing & Safer 

Neighbourhoods with the current position of the Government funded 

Covid-19 Hardship Fund. The paper recommends the continuation of 

the scheme through council funding and also the existing additional 

covid-19 welfare schemes to 31 March 2021.  

 
5. Update in relation to the impact of Covid 19 on 

the City of York Council’s Commercial 
Property Portfolio   

(Pages 15 - 28) 

 This report sets out the performance of the council’s Commercial 
Portfolio in 2020 highlighting the impact of Covid-19. The report also 
sets out measures taken to support tenants and identifies the resulting 
financial position and the level of vacancies in the estate.  The report 
includes an update on the situation on Spark York which was reported 
to the Executive Member, prior to the Covid-19 outbreak in the UK, on 
14 February 2020. 

6. Urgent Business    
 Any other business which the Executive Member considers 

urgent under the Local Government Act 1972. 
 



 

Democracy Officer: 
Name: Angela Bielby 
Telephone: (01904) 552599 
Email: a.bielby@york.gov.uk 
 
For more information about any of the following, please contact the 
Democracy Officer responsible for servicing this meeting: 

 Registering to speak 

 Business of the meeting 

 Any special arrangements 

 Copies of reports and 

 For receiving reports in other formats 
 
Contact details are set out above. 
 
 
 

 
 



City of York Council Committee Minutes 

Meeting Decision Session - Executive Member for Finance 
and Performance 

Date 9 March 2020 

Present Councillors Ayre (Executive Member for Finance 
and Performance) and Craghill (Executive Member 
for Housing and Safer Neighbourhoods) for agenda 
item 4 Citizen's Advice York Service Level 
Agreement Renewal 

  

 
5. Declarations of Interest  
 
The Executive Members were invited to declare, at this point in the 
meeting, any personal interests not included on the Register of Interests, 
any prejudicial interests or any disclosable pecuniary interests that they 
might have in the business on the agenda.  None were declared. 
 
6. Minutes  
 
Resolved:  That the minutes of the previous meeting of the Decision 

Session held on 14 February 2020 be approved and signed as 
a correct record. 

 
7. Public Participation  
 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak at the meeting 
under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme.   
 
8. Citizen's Advice York Service Level Agreement Renewal  
 
This item was considered in consultation with Cllr Craghill (Executive 
Member for Housing and Safer Neighbourhoods).  

The Executive Members considered a report that sought their approval for 
a four year funding agreement to March 2024 with Citizens Advice York 
(CAY) as set out in Annex B to the report. 

The Assistant Director, Customer and Digital Services outlined the 
background to existing period of funding and proposed funding agreement, 
which included financial inclusion funding. She highlighted an error in the 
SLA paragraph 4 of Citizen’s Advice York Service Level Agreement (SLA) 
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Annex B at page 18 of the agenda pack noting that debt was covered by 
core services and there words ‘particularly debt’ should be removed from 
that paragraph. 

In response to a question regarding Appendix 2 of the SLA regarding the 
Statistical information to be provided to City of York Council by CAY on a 
quarterly basis, the Assistant Director, Customer and Digital Services noted 
that the profile of clients were based on strands that had financial inclusion 
aspects and she noted that sexual orientation could be added to this if it 
was felt necessary. 
 
The Executive Members welcomed the Service Level Agreement and it 
was:  
 
Resolved:  That the Citizen’s Advice York Service Level Agreement (as set 

out at Annex B to the report be approved), including the 
following: 

 
(a)  the 4 year period of funding; 

(b)  the financial decision to reflect: 

(i) the increase in funding to cover a contribution towards the 
staffing costs associated with providing a debt advice 
service, which is additional to the core service provided; 
and 

(ii) the absorption by CYC of future accommodation charge 
increases. 

Reasons:  

1) To demonstrate the delivery of expected outputs of and 
accountability for public expenditure.  
 

2) To meet Council priorities around financial inclusion 
activities. 

 
9. Business Rates – Retail Discount scheme amendment and Pub 
Relief 2020/21  
 
The Executive Member considered a report that set out the details of York’s 
proposed new retail discount scheme 2020 – 21 including pub relief and 
approve the category of retail properties that will benefit (the scheme). 
These discounts will provide a reduction in business rates for qualifying 
businesses helping to sustain employment and encourage growth of the 
York economy.  
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The Head of Customer & Exchequer Services outlined the report and 
recommendations to the Executive Member explaining how retail discount 
scheme and pub relief would be operated in practice. The Executive 
Member welcomed the scheme and pub relief in supporting businesses in 
the city. 
 
Resolved: That the following items be approved:   
 

a) City of York Council’s scheme for applying the retail discount 
and pub relief in line with central government guidance (as 
set out at Annex A of the report); 

 
b) that properties not listed in the Government’s guidance (and 

at Annex A of the report) that may meet the qualifying criteria 
be considered on a case by case basis and awards made if 
deemed to meet the qualifying criteria by the Business Rates 
Team (as set out at Paragraph 9 of the report); 

 
c) that properties not listed in the Government’s guidance and 

at Annex A and are considered not to meet the stated 
qualifying criteria can be considered on a case by case basis 
and be declined by the Business Rates Team (as set out in 
Paragraphs 10 & 11 of the report); and 

 
d) that the council automatically awards this discount to all the 

businesses it identifies as meeting the qualifying criteria (as 
set out at Para 19 of the report). 

 
Reason:   To support local business in York protect employment and grow 

the local economy.  
 
 
 
 
 
Cllr N Ayre, Executive Member 
[The meeting started at 3.00 pm and finished at 3.15 pm]. 
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City of York Council Committee Minutes 

Meeting Decision Session - Executive Member for 
Finance and Performance 

Date 7 October 2020 

Present Councillor Ayre 

 

22. Declarations of Interest  
 

The Executive Member confirmed that he had no personal interests not 
included on the Register of Interests, nor any prejudicial or disclosable 
pecuniary interests, to declare in the business on the agenda. 

 
23. Minutes  

 
Resolved: That the minutes of the Decision Session held on 24 September 

2020 be approved, to be signed by the Executive Member at a 
later date. 

 
24. Public Participation  

 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak at the session 
under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme. 

 
25. Covid-19: Local Restrictions Support Grant  

 
The Executive Member considered a report which outlined the financial 
support scheme for businesses required to close during any local lockdown 
restrictions put in place to manage coronavirus.   
 
Under the government scheme, first announced on 9 September, the 
council would receive two elements of funding: 

a) Funding to meet the cost of payments to businesses with a rateable 
value (RV), based on an assessment of the number of eligible 
hereditaments and 

b) An additional 5% for discretionary grants to businesses with no 
rateable value, or those not required to close but severely affected by 
lockdown. 

Payments of up to £1,500 could be made in each case for each three-week 
qualifying period.  For discretionary payments, a fixed sum of £750 was 
recommended.  Details of the council’s scheme were set out in Annex A, 
with government guidance in Annex B. 
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In response to questions from the Executive Member, Officers confirmed 
that: 

 The actual sum to be provided by government for discretionary grants 
was not known at this stage 

 The amount of funding for businesses with RV was fixed and could 
only be challenged if there was a miscalculation. 
 

The Executive Member commended the team for their quick response to 
the government announcement. 
 
Resolved: (i) That the details of the government’s scheme be noted. 
 
 (ii) That the council scheme and discretionary scheme 

attached at Annex A to the report be approved. 
 
 (iii) That the value of the discretionary payment (£750, as set 

out in paragraph 12 of the report) be approved. 
 
Reason: To provide financial support to financially affected businesses in 

York during any local lockdown. 
 

26. Covid-19: Self- Isolation Financial Support  
 

The Executive Member considered a report which outlined the financial 
support scheme for financially vulnerable residents who had to isolate due 
to Covid-19 (Test and Trace Support Payment). 
 
The government scheme to provide a £500 lump sum to those individuals 
required to self-isolate who met the benefits-linked eligibility criteria had 
come into effect on 28 September and would run to 31 January 2021.  
Detailed guidance was attached at Annex C to the report.  Local authorities 
must have systems in place by 12 October.  York’s scheme, set out in 
Annex A, was prescribed by government regulations and included a 
discretionary fund (Annex B) for residents who did not qualify for the Test 
and Trace Support Payment but needed financial support to self-isolate. 
The scheme was designed for online applications, but support would be 
provided for applicants unable to apply online. 
 
Officers at the meeting indicated that the council would receive £66k from 
government for the core scheme.  To date, 34 applications had been 
received but these were yet to be checked against the eligibility criteria. 
 
In response to questions from the Executive Member, officers confirmed 
that: 
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 The government allocation to the discretionary scheme was a one-off 
payment, with no additional funding available 

 All applications would be given a unique reference number to ensure 
there was no duplication, and for audit purposes 

 Arrangements would be made for residents who could not apply 
online to provide the required documentary evidence. 

 
The Executive Member asked to be kept updated on the progress of the 
discretionary scheme. 
 
Resolved: (i) That the details of the self-isolation scheme be noted. 
 
 (ii) That the council scheme attached at Annex A and the 

discretionary scheme at Annex B be approved. 
 
 (iii) That approval be given for decisions on discretionary 

payments to be made by the service administering the council’s 
discretionary welfare support. 

 
Reason: To provide financial support to financially vulnerable residents 

who have been formally asked to self-isolate through the 
government’s track and trace system. 

 
 
 
 
 

Cllr N Ayre, Executive Member 
[The meeting started at 1.00 pm and finished at 1.20 pm].
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Decision Session –Executive Member for 

Finance & Performance in conjunction with 

the Executive Member for Housing & Safer 

Neighbourhoods 

     27 October 2020 

  

Report of the Assistant Director, Customer & Digital Services 

Extending the Covid-19 Hardship Fund 

Summary  

1. This paper provides the Executive Member for Finance & 

Performance and the Executive Member for Housing & Safer 

Neighbourhoods with the current position of the Government funded 

Covid-19 Hardship Fund. The paper recommends the continuation 

of the scheme through council funding and also the existing 

additional covid-19 welfare schemes to 31st March 2021.  

Recommendations 

2.    Executive members are asked to: 

a) Note the financial support provided to residents to date 

b) Approve extending the hardship scheme with council funding to 
31st March 2021 

c) Approve continuing the community based welfare support and 
discretionary free school meals as set out at Table 1. 

   Reason: To provide financial support to the councils most financially 
vulnerable residents during the covid-19 pandemic. 

Background 

3.    The Government hardship funding provides each Council Tax 
Support (CTS) customer with £150 of financial support towards their 
council tax bill in 2020/21. In providing the hardship funding the 
Government recognised that Covid-19 was likely to cause 
fluctuations in household incomes and recognised that, as a result, 
some individuals may struggle to meet council tax payments. The 
Government therefore expected that billing authorities would use 
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their grant allocation to reduce the council tax liability of individuals 
in their area, using their discretionary powers under s13A (1) (c) of 
the Local Government Finance Act 1992.  

 
4.    The council tax reductions were applied as soon as possible from 

the beginning of the 2020/21 financial year and customers were 
rebilled as quickly as practical. There was some delay due to issues 
in updating the council tax software but no recovery action was in 
place so residents were not adversely affected. This payment has 
so far provided support to over 6,100 residents with their 2020/21 
council tax bill. 

 
5.    The payment from the council tax hardship fund does not affect the 

eligibility of residents for other welfare benefits. 
 
6.    There has been no need for any recipient of CTS to make a 

separate claim for a reduction under this scheme. The awards are 
made automatically and this continues with new CTS customers 
throughout 2020/21 until the fund is exhausted or extended. 

 
Current Fund Position 
 
7.     As at the 12th October spend against the budget (£956,904) stood 

at £948,911.  This leaves £7,993 or a further 53 payments.  The 

fund is reducing at nearly £5k per week or 33 new claims and is 

therefore likely to be exhausted by the end of October or even 

earlier. This corresponds with the ending of the Furlough scheme 

and credit card/loan/mortgage payment holidays. 

 

8.    It is difficult to predict the exact date at which the fund will exhaust 

as there is no control over claims and as furlough comes to an end 

the volume claiming could start to rise above the current levels 

despite the further government support (Job Support Scheme).   

 

Recommendations 

 

9.    There is no doubt that the fund will exhaust before financial year end 

and as a result residents claiming after the fund has run out will be 

treated differently in terms of support with their council tax liability to 

those who claimed earlier in the year.   

 

10.   It is not financially viable to sustain this level of support in the longer 

term and whilst Covid-19 and its long term impacts will not come to 

an end on 31st March 2021 the council could consider using an 
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element of its own additional Covid -19 emergency welfare fund to 

sustain the payments until the end of the current financial year.  This 

would treat all CTS claimants fairly across the 2020/21 financial year 

and provide some breathing space before the 2021/22 council tax 

bills are issued.  

 

11.   As Furlough is about to come to an end and be replaced with the 

Job Support Scheme it is difficult to estimate the value of claims to 

31st March however at current claim rates the amount required would 

be approximately £110k but it is possible that this could increase 

substantially. 

 

12.  The position of spend against the 2020/21 welfare support budget as 

at the 9th October 2020 is shown in Table 1 and budget at Table 2 

below.  

 

Table 1 

 

 
 

Table 2 

 

 
 

13.  The community support provided in the first four lines of Table 1 has 

been very effective in supporting residents throughout the pandemic.  

It is recommended that the funding for this in line with the hardship 

support for council tax is continued to 31st March 2021.   

 

 

Area of Spend Spend 

Community hubs - pre pay cards £6,788

Community food parcels £63,111

Mobile phones & internet £2,740

Discretionary free school meals - Pupils confirmed £9,030

COVID-19 Hardship Grant for CTS (Outturn) £956,904

YFAS scheme (Pojected outurn) £270,596

Hub Support £75,000

Total £1,384,169

Budget £k

Councils Welfare Provision 20/21 1,200

Governments Hardship Funding 957

Total 2,157

Less projected spend to date 1,384

Total 773
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Consultation 
 

14.   York are not alone in having spent most of the Government grant. A 

recent email around the Unitary Treasurers Group sets out a similar 

picture in other local authorities across the country. 

 

Summary 
 

15. The Covid-19 pandemic has had a deep and potentially long lasting 

effect on society and personal finances.  The council has provided 

direct support where it can through financial aid, practical aid e.g. 

food, local support hubs and provision of ongoing services.  This 

paper recommends that the council provides clarity to residents 

around the continued financial support they will receive until 21st 

March 2021. 

 

16.   At this time there is sufficient funds in the welfare budget as set out 
at Table 2. However it is impossible to predict the demands that 
may arise for this funding throughout the rest of 2020/21 and any 
further support for residents that may be required through 2021/22. 

  
Implications 

Financial  

17.   The council has set aside £1.2m to provide emergency welfare 
support to residents during the Covid-19 pandemic.  As the 
pandemic continues to run and the full economic effects on 
residents has not yet been felt due to Government interventions e.g. 
Furlough and the Job Support scheme, the full year demand for this 
funding is not yet known.  There is a risk that the fund may still 
exhaust before 31st March.         

Human Resources (HR) 

There are no HR implications.   

Equalities  

This report will impact on all communities equally. 

Legal  

No implications 
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Crime and Disorder, Information Technology and Property  

No implications 

Risk Management 

18.  The key risk associated with this paper is that the demand for 
welfare support may exceed the funding available before 31st March 
2021.  The existing and schemes being introduced by Central 
Government to protect businesses and employees will help mitigate 
this risk. 

 

Author responsible for the 

report: 

 

David Walker 

Head of Customer & 

Exchequer Services 

01904 552261  

 

 

Chief Officer responsible for the 

report: 

 

Pauline Stuchfield  

Assistant Director Customer and Digital 

Services 

01904 551706 

 
Report 

Approved 

√ Date 

16/10/20 

 

    

Specialist Implications Officer(s): 

Wards Affected:   All √ 

For further information please contact the author of the report 

Background Papers: None 
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Decision Session – Executive Member for 
Finance and Performance  

27 October 2020 

 
Report of the Director of Economy and Place 
 
Update in relation to the impact of Covid-19 on the City of York Council’s 
Commercial Property Portfolio 
 
Summary 
 
1. The report sets out the performance of the council’s Commercial Portfolio 

in 2020 highlighting the impact of Covid-19. The report also sets out 
measures taken to support tenants and identifies the resulting financial 
position and the level of vacancies in the estate.  The report includes an 
update on the situation on Spark York which was reported to the 
Executive Member, prior to the Covid-19 outbreak in the UK, on 14 
February 2020. 

Recommendations 
 

2. The Portfolio Holder is asked : 
 

 To note the position and the support that the City Council has 
provided to the businesses within its commercial property 
portfolio in relation to the Covid-19 situation. 

 

 To agree and note the impact or COVID -19 situation on the 
previously agreed lease to Spark:York and to agree the removal 
of the obligation upon Spark:York to provide a deposit/bond 
payment and guarantee from one of its directors as part of the 
pre requisites originally required for the grant of a further lease.  

 
 

 Reason:  To note the current impact of Covid-19 on the City Council’s 
commercial property following the grant of rent deferments, as set out in the 
report and to provide Spark York with further support and financial viability for 
their short term use of 17-21 Piccadilly.  
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Background  
 

3. The period since March 2020 has seen sudden change in society and the 
economy, with the start of an unprecedented global recession as a result of 
the global Covid-19 pandemic and the immediate impact of the lock down.  
Whilst York’s economy has fared better than many other cities, with York 
proving a continued draw to visitors and the city centre adapting rapidly to 
support new ways of trading, businesses in the city have been severely 
impacted.  
 

4.  The City of York Council is a major landowner within the City and thus has 
an important role in promoting and aiding businesses viability in these 
challenging times.  The City Council, as a commercial landlord, moved 
quickly to assist its commercial tenants given the onset of the pandemic in 
the UK.  The commercial rental charges due in the April to June quarter 
were deferred and with the prolonged national crisis, the Council wrote to its 
tenants stating that it was willing to consider deferring the quarter’s rental 
due in July.   

 
5. It was recognised that the Covid crisis had and would impact different 

sectors in different ways and to different extents and hence the council took 
a decision not to take a one size fits all approach to commercial rent 
recovery. Instead, individual circumstances have been discussed with 
tenants with a view of seeking to agree a suitable payment plan, whilst no 
interest would be charged on arrears from debts accrued from the Covid-19 
situation.  

 
6. The council currently receives approximately £6 million per annum in rent 

from its property interests in the city.  This has risen over previous years 
given acquisitions such as Swinegate and Hospital Fields Road and the 
general health of the property market in York.  The rents which the Council 
charge naturally are reflective of the market in York and the future 
level/trend of rents will be guided by the market. 

 
7. The commercial estate has been assembled over a considerable period of 

time for various different reasons.  For example, the ownership of Shambles 
dates back to the council purchasing most of the street to protect it from 
demolition in the 1930’s whilst many other property interests were 
purchased for large capital schemes, such as a former proposal to develop 
an inner ring road.  In the last few years the council has taken a pro-active 
role in managing its asset base and has disposed of low income returning 
assets which have realised development opportunities, such as the ground 
lease interest at Stonebow House. It has also acquired higher income 
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returning assets in both Swinegate and Hospital Fields Road estate.  The 
acquisition of assets has been made with the aim of ensuring the ongoing 
economic vibrancy of the city centre while increasing the income from the 
council’s commercial property portfolio. These acquisitions have been in 
line with the Council’s approach of purchasing assets which support wider 
council objectives while achieving a return rather than investing simply 
where the highest returns are to be made. 
 

8. The portfolio includes a commercial estate comprising over 1,100 
occupational agreements and which provide an annual revenue income of 
approximately £6 million.   This contains retail, restaurant, light industrial, 
office and agricultural properties as well as the commercial lettings at West 
Offices and a lease of the land that the Race Course is situated upon.  This 
also includes the recent acquisition of a strategic property in Coney Street 
which was the subject of an Executive report in November 2019 and which 
was purchased later that year. 

 
9. The council has always focussed its commercial estate in York in order to 

promote and support economic vibrancy and ensure the preservation of 
historic buildings. Through its ownership of the estate the council therefore, 
provides accommodation which helps in developing and maintain the city’s 
economy, serving a broad role in meeting social economic and 
environmental objectives such as regeneration and ensuring the 
sustainability and vibrancy of the city centre.  The Council’s ownership of 
commercial property in York and its pro-active stance to support business 
have therefore have enabled it to be instrumental in the resilience of the city 
during the Covid 19 crisis. 

 
The Latest Situation 

 
10. Following the deferral of rents as detailed above, for the period of April to 

September 2020, 68% of commercial rents due had been paid in full by its 
tenants. The Asset and Property Management team have been in 
discussion with individual tenants as regards their individual circumstances 
to ascertain the support that can be provided whilst recognising that the 
income from the portfolio is needed to pay for the Council’s services. 
Council budgets have been hit hard by the immediate need to provide 
additional support to our communities and this income is now more vital 
than ever.  

 
11. The vast majority of tenants whom have yet to pay the deferred rent, have 

now agreed to rental repayment plans spanning up to 24 months.  The 
following graph depicts the income paid and repayment plans agreed. 
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12. For the April to September period and excluding invoices sent out in the 

last 28 days, the council had received 68% of income due.  21% has been 
agreed to be paid through payment plans ranging in duration from 3 to 24 
months depending upon the individual circumstances of tenants.  
Approximately 11% of the sums invoiced through the period are not as yet 
subject to repayment plans. Again these are predominantly in areas of 
leisure, retail and hospitality where some tenants are monitoring the 
financial recovery situation and are not in a position to as yet agree a 
repayment plan. Discussions will continue with those tenants as they will 
with all tenants. 

 
13. Given the impact of Covid-19 on the retail, restaurant and leisure sector in 

the city due to the lockdown and subsequent social distancing it is within 
these areas where the majority of payment plans have been sought and 
thus where the Council is primarily supporting businesses through its rent 
deferment plans. 

 
14. The City Council’s commercial property portfolio has not experienced a 

considerable rise of vacancies since the pandemic.  As of end September 
2020 all available and lettable city centre retail and restaurant commercial 
property is either occupied through occupational agreements or under offer.  
Whilst it is fully acknowledged that there are uncertain times ahead and 

68%

21%

11%

Income Paid

Rent Paid Payment Plan Agreed Payment Plan Not Agreed
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that there is a strong likelihood of some future vacancies arising, this is a 
positive sign for both the portfolio and York as a whole.  Through the 
pandemic period the Council has let a number of properties, which are 
under offer or have become recently occupied. This includes a restaurant 
premises on Coppergate; retail premises on Little Stonegate and Shambles 
and a number of individual business suites within the Eco Business Centre 
on Clifton Moor. 

 
15. The council’s property ownership and its pro activity in offering assistance 

to its tenants during this unprecedented time has been a crucial part of 
York’s recovery. Whilst, the assets bring in a valuable revenue stream to 
fund the Council and its services, it will continue to work with its tenants in 
the uncertain months ahead with the aim of offering continued support 
where it is able to do so. 

 
Managed Office facilities 
 
16. The council manage a number of office facilities in York which include the 

Eco Business Centre in Clifton Moor and Swinegate.  The council, has 
again not seen considerable vacancies arising in these facilities and 
currently has 2 of the 63 units vacant at the Eco Centre and 1 suite empty 
at Swinegate.  Whilst the reception centre at the Eco Centre remains 
closed, on site staff have returned to the facility to manage the building 
given occupiers are now using the facility.  Risk assessments have been 
undertaken at these buildings and cleaning regimes are in place to ensure 
the safety if the occupiers and it is envisaged the reception at the Eco 
Centre will re-open shortly depending on the national situation and 
Government guidance. 

 
Spark:York, 17 -21 Piccadilly 

 
17. On 14th February 2020 the Executive Member for Finance and 

Performance provided authority to grant a further lease to Spark York CIC, 
on the site of 17-21 Piccadilly, which would run from the expiry of what was 
then their current lease (on 30th June) until 31st March 2022.  (Authority to 
grant that original/initial lease was given by Executive in November 2016).  
Spark York CIC currently occupy the site pursuant to a tenancy at will 
granted on 30th June 2020 – which is terminable by either the Council or 
Spark York at any time with immediate effect by either party giving notice to 
the other party.   
 

18. The 14th February 2020 decision specified that a further lease would only 
be granted on the basis and subject to the following;  
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i. To offer Spark York a new lease for the use of 17-21 Piccadilly from 1st 

July 2020 until 31st March 2022 (at basic rent of £13,333 per annum 
payable monthly in advance rather than annually in arrears, plus an 
additional rent equal to 30% of Spark’s annual profit payable at the end of 
each year) to continue to operate a shipping container development for 
start-ups and street food; 
 
ii. That the new lease will require Spark: York will to pay a Bond/Deposit 
sum of £5,000 to the council towards securing compliance with the 
tenant’s obligations in the new lease (such as payment of rent). 
 
iii. That the new lease will require a director of Spark:York to act as 
guarantor for the performance by Spark:York of the tenant’s obligations in 
the new lease. 
 
iv. That the new lease will contain a clause setting out the council’s right to 
terminate the lease should Spark/the tenant breach their obligations in the 
lease (including breaching planning laws) 
 
v. That the new lease will specifically preclude Spark:York from running 
amplified live music or DJ sessions in the evening 
 
vi. That the new lease will only be granted if and when: 
 

(a) Spark:York are in full compliance with all of the conditions to the 
site’s existing planning permission, cladding the units and controlling 
noise nuisance. 

 
(b) Spark:York obtain an extension from the LPA of the validity period 
of the existing planning permission from 1st July 2020 to 31st March 
2022. 

 
(c) Spark:York have settled all existing debts to the council. 
 
(d) A communication plan is in place which would be a two way 
communication agreement with Spark:York and local residents. 

 
(e) That the Assistant Director of Regeneration and Asset 
Management in consultation with the Executive Member for Finance 
and Performance would investigate the viability of reducing the time 
for the sale of alcohol by half an hour from the current operating 
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hours.  Current hours at the time were in accordance with statutory 
permitted times. 

 
19. When the lockdown commenced Spark were part way through cladding the 

facility and were awaiting the determination of their planning application. All 
planning committee meetings were cancelled during lockdown  and hence 
as the current planning permission expired on 1st July 2020, an interim 
tenancy at will was granted to Spark on 30th June 2020 to enable them to 
continue to occupy the property, which was terminable  by either party with 
immediate effect upon serving notice at any time.  
 

20. Planning permission was subsequently renewed on 2nd September under 
reference number 20/00561.  The planning consent extended the planning 
permission to use the site until 31st March 2022. The extended planning 
consent was issues subject to conditions that; there would be no 
performance of amplified live music on site; no playing of amplified or 
recorded music on site which would exceed background noise levels at the 
site boundary with noise sensitive receptors; hours of use shall be limited 
between 0700 and 2300 save for part of the site closest to Nelsons Yard, 
which is to be limited to seating after 2100 given the proximity of residential 
accommodation. The area limited to seating after 21:00 will not be 
permitted to be used until the planning authority have received and 
approved a management strategy for the site. 
 

21. Spark:York have completed the cladding of their facility and have no 
outstanding debts to the Council due. Annual trading figures for the 
previous year have been received from Spark and these illustrate that no 
profit has been made from the facility having accounted for all running 
costs including wages.  Whilst this remains a concern, Spark are confident 
that the facility remains a viable prospect and all lettable units are currently 
occupied and in use, which is positive given the Covid-19 situation. 

 
22. Like many other city centre traders Spark:York closed during lockdown 

after a brief period of delivering take away food. This has obviously 
impacted upon their overall financial position and they have now requested 
that to aid their financial situation that the requirement to provide a deposit 
and a guarantor  requirement to take a deposit and act as a guarantor be 
removed from the list of pre requisites/conditions (for the grant of further 
lease) as set out in paragraph 18.  The removal of the bond and guarantor 
from the lease pre-conditions would be comparable to terms offered to 
other existing CYC tenants when granting them renewal leases/further 
leases but reduce the council’s ability to/prospects of successfully 
recovering any future arrears/ costs. However, given the tenant’s recent 
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compliance to the conditions as set out, the risk of this is considered to 
have reduced. All other conditions will be set out in the proposed lease 
which will require Spark to fully comply with all planning conditions. 

 
23. Furthermore, given the challenging economic conditions and the fact that 

the planning committee have reviewed the hours of use as part of the 
application to extend the use on the site for a further period, it is not 
considered necessary to impose any additional restrictions on the hours of 
use that Spark may trade, under the terms and conditions of the new lease. 

 
24. Given the continuing challenges facing businesses in the city centre, the 

continued presence of Spark as an affordable space for local start-up 
businesses, social enterprises, community groups and charities remains a 
positive attraction which provided an important footfall draw as lock down 
was eased and should continue to be a positive addition to the city centre 
economy. 

 
25. Since the February report, Spark’s compliance with the requirement to clad 

the facility and renew the planning consent are an illustration of the tenant’s 
wish to remain on site and comply with the lease terms as set out by the 
council as its landlord.  Whilst it is anticipated that Spark will comply with its 
obligations in the future if it should not then the council will take such action 
as it is able to as landlord (under the terms of the lease which it is proposed 
to enter into and under landlord and tenant law).  

 
Consultation  

 
26. The council previously consulted with Make It York and The York BiD who 

are supportive of the “Spark” proposal. 
 
Council Plan  
 

27. The success of the property portfolio and need to support its tenants 
accords with the Council Plan 2019-2023 key outcome of “Well paid jobs 
and an inclusive economy”. 

 
Implications 

 
28. The following implications have been identified: 

 
Financial – The performance of the commercial portfolio is critical in 
providing revenue to the Council and repayment plans and income owed 
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through the Covid period will be monitored closely throughout the year, 
particularly any build-up of arrears or vacant properties.  
 
The removal of the bond and guarantor from Spark would reduce the 
council’s ability to offset any future arrears however, given the tenants 
recent compliance to the conditions as set out, the risk of this is considered 
to have reduced.  

  
Human Resources – There are no human resource implications.    

 
Equalities – There are considered to be no equalities implications.  

 
Legal – There is a risk that the proposed removal of the Deposit Condition 
and the Guarantor Condition as requirements for the granting of the 
proposed further lease to Spark: York may: 
 
(i) Increase the likelihood of Spark: York not complying with the tenant’s 

obligations in the proposed further lease (such, as for example, the 
obligation to pay rent instalments on the dates and of the amounts 
specified in the proposed further lease) 
 

(ii) Reduce/weaken the Council’s prospects of fully recovering any rent 
arrears or other losses/damage incurred by the Council as a result of 
any breach by Spark: York of the tenant’s obligations in the proposed 
further lease   
as: 
 
(a)  If the Deposit Condition is removed, then the Council would no 

longer hold a £5,000 deposit/bond payment to make deductions 
from to reimburse us if, for example, Spark: York fall into rent 
arrears  
 

(b)  If the Guarantor Condition is removed, then the Council would be 
unable to take enforcement/recovery action against any of 
Spark:York’s directors if the company breaches any of its 
obligations as tenant in the proposed further lease. 
 

By way of information, temporary legislation is currently in place which 
severely restricts the ability of commercial landlord to forfeit(terminate) leases 
for non-payment of rent or to obtain an insolvency order against a company 
tenant which owes rent arrears to the landlord.  It is not known when the 
Government/Parliament may repeal or modify that legislation, which was 
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introduced due to the impact of Covid 19 pandemic and lockdown restrictions 
on businesses.   
 

Crime and Disorder – Continued use of the Spark site reduces the risk of 
anti-social behaviour that is attached to vacant sites.  

 
Information Technology – There are no information technology 
implications. 

 
Property – covered in the report. 

    
Other – There are no other implications. 

 
Risk Management 

 
29. Whilst Spark have advised they continue to make a small loss in the period 

of occupancy thus far, this has been due to greater than expected capital 
expenditure and the onset of Covid -19 and whilst there are challenges 
ahead they consider the project remains viable.  Should the project fail the 
risk rests with Spark:York. In a scenario in which they cease to trade the 
value of the converted shipping containers and their ability to be 
transported and used elsewhere would mean they were not left on the site.      

 
 
Author: 

 
Chief Officer Responsible for the report: 
 

Tracey Carter 
Assistant Director for 
Regeneration and Asset 
Management 
Tel: 01904 553 419 
 
Nicholas Collins 
Head of Asset Management 
Tel 01904 552167 
 

Neil Ferris  
Director of Economy and Place 
Tel: 01904 551 448 
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Wards Affected:   All √ 

 
 
For further information please contact the author of the report 

 
Background Papers: None 
 
Annexes 
Annex 1 – Map of 17-21 Piccadilly  
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